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Regular Board Meeting

1. CALL TO ORDER

Board Chairman Jim Timney called the Regular Board Meeting to order on Wednesday August 21, 2022, at 6:06 pm at Station 32, 8905 N Koch Field Road, Flagstaff Arizona.
2. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS / AFFIRMATION OF QUORUM

Members Present:
Board Chairman Jim Timney,  Board Clerk Robb Faus, Board Member Rick Parker
Members Present:
Board Member Jim Doskocil
Via Zoom
Members Absent:
Board Member Mike Milich
Administration:
 Fire Chief Mark Gaillard, Deputy Chief Mark Wilson,  Administrative Officer Deanna Reed,  Battalion Chief Chris Fennell, Temporary Battalion Chief Mike Pickett, and Administrative Assistant II Tammy Schieffer
Public:
Rob Wilson, Daniela Harrison, Keith Klassen, Norm Erickson, Jeronimo Vasquez, Sr. Deputy City Manager Shannon Anderson

Public Via Zoom: John Ruggles, Carlos Luna

3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA: Recited
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:
· Daniela Harrison: 12540 N Leisure Lane:  She asked for information regarding the impacts to the fire and flooding to the Summit Fire District in regard to financials, personnel, and equipment.
· Board referred her request to Administrative Staff for next board meeting.
· Captain Carlos Luna:  SFMD Personnel gave a presentation regarding the Summit Fire Honor Guard’s beginnings, past, current, and future events.
· Rob Wilson: 11920 Glodia:  I believe as a citizen I need to be active in organizations that provide services to us. Negligent in my participation in regard to the past year regarding the number of stations and level of service. We recognized that we have to accept the level of service we receive due to where we live with law enforcement and fire. Part of risks of living here are the different response times we receive compared to living in city. We know and accept, what we don’t accept is the changes in the station we already have. Closing a fire station will impact community and is something I and many of my neighbors oppose. There has to be better solutions. It appears to me that we are trying to increase manning  and equipment these will cost more money and  ultimately reduce the response times by closing a station which is what we do not want to see. I would not like to see a fire station close and would like it to remain as what we have now. When Summit Fire Department responds to a fire its primary responsibility when responding to a fire is life prevention, they are there to save lives, if they have to go into a structure to search is alright, after that, most of us recognize it is controlling  the fire of the structure that is burning. That is a reality, every firefighter, and every firefighter I know would like to put out every fire, but the reality is in a rural district, there will be less resources and less supplies and we accept that too. I hope you are making contingency plans as when it rains it makes the roads on Copeland difficult to drive on for everyone. As the co-chairman for the Doney Park Area Planning, one of our plans is to add alternate roads to neighborhoods who have only a single access road. The County has asked for $150,000,000 in emergency relief funds to help address the flooding impact. I hope that you will employ every possible alternative for emergency funding to help off set the costs for this department as you have mentioned we are already financially strapped and cannot afford any more and hope that this is something you are pursuing. Apposed to closing stations and increase in response times especially when most of the calls are medical. Every time it  rains Copeland ends up being impassable, your trucks in emergency medical are not able to get your trucks back there. I hope you have contingency plans for that and co-chair of the Doney Park Community Plan, one of our plans is to establish alternate routes into that neighborhood. The County released to day to release $50M for flooding impacts, I hope that you are looking at all alternative types of funding to help off-set those costs for this department. 
5. CONSENT AGENDA
· Approval of Reconciliations and Financial Reports for July 2022
Discussion and Approval of the Regular Board Meeting Minutes of July 17, 2022
Administrative Officer Reed presented to the board the financial reports of July 2022, and Public Hearing and Regular Board Meeting Minutes July 17, 2022.

Discussion:  None


Board Member Parker motioned to approve the Reconciliations and Financial Reports for July and Regular Board Meeting Minutes of July. Board Clerk Faus seconded the motion.

Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously by those in attendance
AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom
NAYES: None

6. Current Events Summaries, Reports, and/or Correspondence
a. Monthly Run Report – Temporary Battalion Chief Mike Pickett
· Presented total number of calls for July 2022. Current Events pictures of impact of flooded roads in our District. Pictures are attached. Discussion on our plan to respond to calls where roads are impassable or dangerous due to flooding. Chief Wilson last night several conversations regarding Wapiti Trails as it was impossible, and our plans should we receive an emergency call. We would communicate to the community on additional access roads or if they could walk if able to the truck. The County did a phenomenal job clearing the debris from this area. Every incident has created impacts in different areas as the rainwater hits. It is a challenge every day is to modify equipment and needs to meet the calls received.
Board Member Parker:  What is the communication with the County?

Chief Gaillard:  We have a very experience county flood control department. They were already mobilizing response during the Tunnel and Pipeline Fires. They are now responding to where the rain is hitting on one side of the mountain or the other. They are looking at the long time and short time response for these areas.
b. Monthly Chief Updates
Fire Chief Gaillard:

· Discussion on Fire District Safety Assistance Tax which is on the November ballot. We will be placing information on our website so citizens can review the facts regarding this ballot item. We will continue to supply you with information.
· Contact with Coconino County Elections Office and verified we have three openings for board members; however, we will not be having an election as only two people interested in running and we have three openings. This will save us $40,000 by not having an election. When the board session begins in November, the board has 60 days to appoint new board member.

· Meeting with Coconino County Assessor Armando Ruiz regarding the recent fires and flooding impacts to our District. He should have a report available next week and we will share at the next board meeting.
· Reaching out to the County and State since the pandemic for additional funds other than grants and have not received an answer yet but we continue to have conversations to seek other funding sources.
Deputy Chief Wilson:
· Refurbish engine should be online in two weeks, needs pump testing. Engine 31 repairs are almost complete and should be back online in 2-3 weeks. Station equipment needs which we will discuss as agenda items later in this meeting.
c. Local 1505 Update - None
7. NEW BUSINESS / ACTION ITEMS - Public Comment: 
a. Review, discuss and possible action on acquiring a consultant feasibility study for Joint Management Agreement (JMA) by Deputy  City Manager Shannon Anderson.
Chief Gaillard excused himself from the meeting due to a conflict. Deputy City Manager Shannon Anderson presented a Joint Powers Presentation (see attached presentation for details).

DISCUSSION:  Board Chairman Timney asked how the joint powers will be funded, and how it would be managed and our JMA expiration date? 
Deputy City Manager Anderson:  There will be a combined board consisting of Council Members and Fire Board Members to manage the Joint powers. Our current JMA expires in September 2023.

Board Member Parker:  Lead a discussion on what the feasibility study will cost and the how it will be set up. 
Chief Wilson and Deputy City Manager Anderson explained the costs would be determined by the number of FTEs and there will be a meeting between the city and fire board to determine the parameters of the feasibility study and consultant to use.

Board Member Parker made a motion to table this agenda item until next month, Board Clerk Faus second.

Discussion: none

Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously

AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom
b. Review, discuss, and possible action on new treadmills. Chief Fennell:  We have two treadmills that are out of service at the moment. One is likely repairable and the other, so the contractor recommendation was to replace both treadmills. Sedona and Mesa Fire are using these treadmills as they are built to handle the stress of a Fire Department. New treadmills will also keep down the repair expenses.
Chief Wilson:  As you see in front of you the three quotes and Captain Jameson’s recommendation is the Tuff Tread which is slightly cheaper than the other quotes. These would replace the other two that are not repairable where they are currently. The old equipment would be disposed. Recommendation would be to purchase the two Tuff Treads for $15,580.00.

Board Member Parker:  What line would they be expense in our budget?

Administrative Officer Reed:  They are under Fitness in our current budget. This is a budgeted expenditure.

Board Chairman Timney:  What is the shipping time?

Chief Wilson:  It is 12 weeks but as you know nationally to have items shipped is a challenge, however, Captain Jameson will be working with the vendor. 
Board Clerk Faus:  For someone who has bought a lot of treadmills, this price is good. 
Board Member Parker made a motion to accept the Tuff Tread quote for two treadmills for $15,580, Board Clerk Faus second.
Discussion: Board Member Doskocil do we need two at the station. Chief Wilson:  We have two treadmills at three stations so members can run simultaneously if they want. Try to encourage team building. It is part of the adopted budget.


Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously



AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

c. Review, discuss and possible action on Station 31 roof repairs. Chief Wilson:  We have been chasing leaks at Station 31 for the past several years. We have had multiple repairs that worked for awhile, but we continue to have leaks that occurred creating damage to the attic and interior. Recently with the monsoon activity the leaks appeared, we asked for a quote to repair, and they recommended that we replace the entire roof. I was not impressed so I asked Ms. Deanna to get two more quotes to repair the leaks and they also recommended to have the entire roof replaced. This is not a budgeted item, but we do have funding in the Capital Fund. We recommend going with MCR Roofing and this is also the contractor who repaired it as well as gave us the best quote of $46,400. Polaris Roofing took a lot of photos with their quote so you can see the damage to the roof. We also have saved $40,000 on our election process so this is a good thing as we have a $46,000 roof to replace. MCR did repair, but it is just a matter of time before a new leak appears. We thought all the companies were professional with their quotes, we recommend MCR based on their pricing. 
Board Member Doskocil:  I would like to ask the cost the shield the whole roof. 
Chief Wilson:  We can definitely ask additional questions and put this on hold for follow up to include that into the quote to ice and shield it throughout.

Board Chairman Timney:  I like Jim’s response to adding to this bid.

Board member Parker made a motion to table this agenda item for obtaining additional information on ice and water shield on the whole roof, Board Clerk Faus second.
Discussion: None


Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously



AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

d. Review, discuss, and possible action on SFMD Policy 203 Purchase Request/Purchase Order. Chief Wilson:  Policy 203 we took into consideration all the changes are redline so you can track what we are recommending making modification on. We are creating clarification on our process for the program leads and administrative team. Procedure at the very bottom a requested change “Any purchase over $15k must get approval from the Admin Officer/DC along with three bids/quotes and then must get Summit Fire Board approval prior to purchase” This is different from our $5K. The reason we are asking is just the reality of today’s costs for items. We talked with other Districts to see what they allow, and they range from $5K to $50K. There check and balances as before for anything below $15K. Everything still has to maintained what is budget. Page 2 there is a clarification of formal exception to three (3) bids quotes that are state allowable and clarification on documentation if we can not receive three (3) bids. For example, we called 5 roofing companies and after two months only received two bids and the roof needs to be repaired, we will come to the board with documentation why there are less than three bids/quotes. Over 15K for an emergency circumstance changed from $5K to $15K. Once the emergency situation is over , they must bring these purchases to the next Fire Board meeting as an agenda item along with justification for the emergency process. Accountability along with transparency. 
Board Member Parker:  The emergency purchase of $15k or over what qualifies?

Chief Wilson:  Items in the past has been apparatus emergency repair that were over $5K so we do not have to wait a month to get the apparatus back in service. It is an exception and to not use it often, and if it does became used frequently then it needs to be brought to the board.

Board Member Parker:  We are authorized to have emergency board meetings. Common sense is that it looks like it is out of control we will address it.

TBC Pickett:  The mandate is that staff will bring it to the next board meeting. Example that a transmission could go out in Riverside California, and this will allow to get it fix.

Chief Wilson:  If the board is uncomfortable with this, we could table and scratch it off and bring back to the board next month.

Board Member Doskocil:  The approval is through the Deputy Chief and the Administrative Officer  a lot of accountabilities on these folks.
Chief Gaillard:  It is the fiscal reality that Fire Departments are a high price to operate. Do you feel it is reasonable and acceptable to have the same trust with the staff at $15K as you do with $5K? 
Board Clerk Faus made a motion to approve the changes as written for SFMD Policy 203, Board Member Parker second.

Discussion: None


Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously



AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

Board Chairman Timney made a motion to pause the meeting to return to Call of the Public to allow Coconino County Board Supervisor to speak, Board Clerk Faus seconded.

Discussion: None


Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously



AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

Regular Board Meeting Paused at 7:30 p.m.

CALL TO THE PUBLIC: Coconino County Supervisor Vasquez:  Respond to long term plan, we have the plan as of today and asked the federal government for $145M to $150M for three different areas we need to deal with. The requested funds will be used for  watershed damages and creations of new one, highway drainage and flood mitigation for neighborhoods. The largest is the extent of the damage to watersheds, last year we had  one watershed damaged and this year we had 9 watersheds damaged. We are overwhelmed and the damage is so widespread. As we move forward, government tanks themselves we are looking at $35-$40M just to get tanks. It is going to take 3-5 years for some of these projects. We are ready to start quickly as soon as we receive funds and get easements through those neighborhoods. To date since April, we have spent $6M on fire and flood mitigation, if this does get funded the cost yearly will be $9m and we will continue to do it over and over again. It is crucial that we receive these federal funds. Thank you to first responders and all the agencies we have been working with to make this happen.

Board Clerk Faus made a motion to close the call to the public and return to regular meeting, Board Chairman Timney second.

Discussion: None



Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously



AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

Regular Meeting continued at 7:35 p.m.
e. Review and discuss Eastside Restructure Pilot. Chief Fennel reviewed the July charts. Emphasis on reducing response times as they were higher than average last. Next month data will show responses from Station 33 as it was staffed during the month of August. 
Board Chairman Timney:  Was the 11 minutes at Station 31 due to accidents on the I-40.

Chief Fennell:  They were all in district calls. Administrative Officer Reed reviewed the financial charts. Highlights are payroll and expenses are lower due to a drop in FTE. Expenses were higher this July due to increases due to worker compensation premium increase due to cancer policy, auto and building insurance increases which are both paid on a quarterly basis. There were backorders that were not received by the end of fiscal year 21-22. 
8. Board Comments:


Board Member Parker:  Appreciate all the work  involved by administration and to all the public who is attending.


Board Clerk Faus:  Grateful for the flood dates to the community.


Board Chairman Timney:  Thank you to the county for all the work being done to keep access to the flood areas for first responders. 
Board Clerk Faus made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Board Member Parker second.


Discussion: None
Vote conducted. MOTION CARRIED unanimously

AYES:
  Timney, Parker, Faus, Doskocil via Zoom

Meeting adjourned at 7:53 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by:  _____________________________      _______________________


Board Clerk Faus
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